
Prince of Wales’ award for ESUAS

The award recognises Exercise MONGOLIAN ENDURANCE 2019 that saw 11 students
and 3 mountain bike instructors deployed to the remote Mongolian countryside
from 22 August to 7 September 2019. The team cycled 680 kilometres across
deserts, steppe and mountains.

The award ceremony took place at ESUAS’s Holmes Building at Leuchars Station,
Fife. The Lord-Lieutenant of Fife Robert Balfour presented the award to
Squadron Leader Campbell Blake, Officer Commanding ESUAS. Attending the
ceremony on behalf of The Ulysses Trust, was Lieutenant Colonel Cath Davies
MBE TD VR SCOTS, who is a volunteer member of the Trusts’ Grants Application
Committee and National Adventurous Training Adviser at the Army Cadet Force.

Lt Col Davies noted the impact of the expedition on both the unit and the
officer cadets who took part in the adventure:

It was great to hear how this exercise has helped support ESUAS’s
recruitment and retention, particularly after the last 18 months we
have just been through. Officer cadets spoke passionately about how
their time in Mongolia has affected their lives. This included an
officer cadet who has decided to become a Reservist because of this
experience and plans to join the Army Mountaineering Association.
Exercise MONGOLIAN ENDURANCE 2019 was a worthy winner of the award
and a great example of how expeditions can make a real difference
to individuals and units.

Expedition organiser Chris Toward with the award and Lord Lieutenant of Fife
Robert Balfour. Crown copyright.

The annual awards are selected from over one hundred Cadet and Reservist
expeditions supported by the Trust. Prior to the presentation, APO Olly
Tidswell and Officer Cadet Chris Toward hosted an informative slide and video
presentation on the expedition route. Off Cdt Toward is an ESUAS alumni
member and was the main expedition organiser.

The aim of the expedition was to utilise the harsh Mongolian landscape to
enhance the attributes of leadership, self-sufficiency, physical and mental
endurance, teamwork and risk management. The Ulysses Trust granted £6,000
towards the cost of the expedition, with additional funding coming from
Highland RFCA.

The expedition comprised three stages, starting with a three-day ride across
the Gobi Desert; Stage 2 was a 70km ride through the Arts Bogd mountains; and
the final stage was spent in the Khangai Mountains. The ambitious and
physically demanding expedition has had a significant impact on the unit,
boosting morale and improving recruitment and retention. Participants said
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the highlights included being part of a great group, the scenery, and the
chance to meet locals. Challenges included it being physically and mentally
demanding, but they said it also presented an opportunity to learn and
appreciate everyone’s limits and to work flexibly to accommodate these.

Expedition participant APO Fraser Briton said: “Exercise MONGOLIAN ENDURANCE
was a genuinely surreal experience, with a tremendous sense of accomplishment
upon completion. It was inspiring to see our team work so efficiently
together, with empathy on show, and so I am thankful for the opportunity.”

Others present at the 7 September 2021 presentation (that was delayed due to
the impact of COVID-19) included Lieutenant Colonel Andrew Macnaughton,
representing Highland RFCA.

The full expedition report can be found on the Ulysses Trust website.

Chief of the Air Staff – Defence and
Security Equipment International
speech

At DSEI in 2019, I talked about the importance of adapting at pace to meet
the threats of the future. That’s as relevant today as it was then; the key
difference now is that my aspirations are supported by a mandate from
government and a £24.1bn increase in Defence spending over the next 4 years.
For the Royal Air Force, this offers a once-in-a-generation opportunity to
build an air and space force fit for the future, able and ready to act
decisively on a global stage, protecting our nation.

To achieve this, it falls to me to implement and deliver the Government’s
intent at pace: to transform many areas of our business, to overhaul our
culture, to drive forward cutting-edge equipment programmes, and to make
tough calls to retire equipment that has increasingly limited utility in a
modern battlespace.

I need not labour the point to this audience but the revolutionary nature of
air and space technology has always been about cooperation across government,
industry, academia and the entire Defence and Security supply chain. Today,
in this hyper-connected world, that collaboration has never been more
important, enabling us to think innovatively, disrupt accepted norms and find
novel ways to transform what we do.

The Royal Air Force has a unique relationship with our world-class aerospace
and tech industries, reflecting your vital role in our security and
prosperity. The combat air sector, for example, employs 46,000 highly skilled
people, has a turnover of £6bn each year and makes up 85% of UK Defence
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exports. I want to take that relationship to a new level, building on those
established partnerships as well as harnessing the innovation and agility of
the UK’s small and medium enterprises and the cutting-edge technologies they
create.

The Defence and Security Industrial Strategy is the basis for that new level
of partnership with industry. It will ensure we have competitive, innovative
and world-class defence and security industries that underpin national
security now and into the future. It sets the foundations for reform of our
acquisition and procurement policies, strengthening sovereign industry
productivity and resilience, driving technology pull-through, and cohering
our approach to international cooperation, exports and foreign investment.

Above all, I want to tap our shared collaborative energy, to innovate faster
and to make the technological leaps the strategic context demands.

I have said before that the Royal Air Force was the 20th century’s original
tech start-up. Our founders in 1918 were innovators and disrupters who had
discovered this amazing new technology, understood its limitless potential,
and had to rebel against the organisations they were part of at that time –
the British Army and the Royal Navy – to properly harness that technology.
That innovative and disruptive gene is still part of our Royal Air Force DNA,
and it has been throughout our history, not least in 1940.

I couldn’t stand on a stage today and not mention that 15 September is Battle
of Britain Day. The Battle of Britain was one of the most decisive battles of
World War II, Hitler’s first strategic defeat, and the first decisive battle
in history fought entirely in the air. Whilst we focus rightly on the bravery
and skill of Churchill’s immortal few, the Battle was a collective national
effort across the population, from the thousands of people working in
factories to supply the aircraft and equipment so desperately needed at the
frontline, to scientists inventing the world’s first radar network.

And this is where that innovative and disruptive RAF gene comes in because
radar, like any technological innovation in isolation, is not enough. It’s
what you do with it that matters.

In 1940, the Royal Air Force fielded what was then a truly ground-breaking
new technology. But the Germans had radar too. In working out how to employ
this novel capability, the RAF had two options: focus on Radar’s primary
function – to detect enemy forces beyond visual range, or, consider why radar
matters and how it might dovetail into a vision of a broader integrated
detection, command and control system. The decision to think through the why
and not just the what, was decisive. By contrast the Germans’ early use of
their technologically high-quality radars was relatively inept because the
wider conceptual thought as to why radar was significant was missing; and the
rest is history.

The technology alone was not enough; it’s the culture of your organisation
allows you to do with it that really makes the difference.

So, with that point in mind, over the next few minutes, I’m going to give you



a taste of some of our current equipment programmes and where we owe it to
our successors to be as innovative and disruptive as our forebears were in
1918 or 1940, or throughout our history.

I’m going to start with Air Mobility and I’m going to start that by
expressing my utmost admiration for what our Air Mobility Force achieved to
extract over 15,000 people from Kabul last month. Aircrew, groundcrew,
movements support, industry and of course the cordon and process established
on the ground by 16 Brigade, the Joint Force Headquarters, Government
colleagues and our international allies.

It was the largest Royal Air Force airlift since Berlin in 1948. Up to 5 x
C17, 3 x Voyager, 2 x A400M and 2 x C130J were involved on any day, and we
flew 84 sorties out of Kabul, we supported people from 38 countries. We saw
bravery, immense good judgement, professionalism and overwhelming compassion.
As an Air Chief, I could not have been more proud of our Service and I am
sure I speak for everyone in this room in saying that.

We right celebrate the role of our people on that mission, but the operation
confirmed too the adaptability of Voyager, the cavernous utility of the C17,
it demonstrated yet again why Hercules has been our workhorse for over 50
years, and it was our first real taste of the remarkable operational utility
of the A400M Atlas.

The Integrated Review recognised the potential of the Atlas and week by week
we are expanding its operational clearances ready to take the load,
literally, from 2023.

Disaster relief operations in the Caribbean, Indonesia and Mozambique have
already shown us that each Atlas can take the equivalent of three Hercules
freight loads into harm’s way. Atlas is already capable of airdropping more
stores by weight than any RAF air transport aircraft that preceded it. We
have cleared Atlas to operate from unprepared strips such as beaches and
desert; and this week it has been conducting its first Air to Air Refueling
sorties, with the RAF’s Voyager tankers, further extending its already
eyecatching reach.

As we expand Atlas’s operating envelope, the temptation would be to read
across tactics and procedures directly from the Hercules. To do that would be
an error and a failure to capitalize on everything this remarkable aircraft
offers; its performance and capability demands an entirely different
approach. The technology alone is not enough, it’s what the culture of your
organisation allows you to do with it that really makes the difference.

During the Kabul evacuation, we had tremendous availability and reliability
across all our platforms, not least the C17s. Our 8 aircraft have been in
service with the RAF for 20 years this year, and I’m delighted we’ve just
announced another £324 million upgrade programme, enhancing its
communications, cockpit displays and parachute delivery systems. That will
also mean an additional 50 jobs at RAF Brize Norton and, above all, a massive
vote of confidence that our strategic airlifter will be in service for many
more years to come.



Our approach to this year’s Integrated Review was about the threat, the
utility of air and space power, and about technological innovation. In those
terms, we would all recognise the strategic significance of the £2bn
investment over the next four years in the Future Combat Air System that will
begin to replace Typhoon from the late 2030s. We’re taking a revolutionary
approach, looking at a game-changing mix of swarming drones, and mixed
formations of uncrewed combat aircraft as well as next-generation piloted
aircraft like Tempest.

Tempest is not just hardware. It is about the weapons, the sensors, its
battlespace connectivity, and how information is moved around its network.
Tempest will exploit our world class industrial base, pairing our brightest
minds with game-changing digital ways of working. Our investment will create
thousands of new opportunities for highly skilled work, including 2,500
apprenticeships in the UK over the next five years as we seek to recruit the
best young talent for a ‘Generation Tempest’ workforce. We will only succeed,
however, if we break from the industrial age spiral of ever greater
complexity, cost and time. It will require innovation and disruption across
the enterprise, design cycles in hours not weeks, and in-Service spiral
development. We can do all this, but only if the culture of our respective
organisations, and our enterprise as a whole, allows us too.

Project Mosquito, our autonomous combat aircraft has continued to advance at
pace, building on the £30m contract awarded to the Spirit Aerospace-led Team
Mosquito to design and manufacture a demonstrator that could form part of the
Combat Air force mix. In collaboration with the RAF Rapid Capabilities Office
and Dstl, as well as Northrop Grumman UK and Intrepid Minds, Team Mosquito
are working hard to meet our objectives of proving dramatic cost and
timescale reductions using enhanced digital design and pioneering
manufacturing technologies. The physical models now on display in the RAF
Zone are representative and reflect the developing maturity of the design.
They are displayed in scale matching the Tempest model, representing a
potential four-ship of the future.

This is a game-changing project, in every sense, and it is going really well.
So much so, that I’m confident enough to announce that we will see the
Mosquito demonstrator flying in UK airspace by the end of 2023, perhaps even
for DSEI 23. In July I shared some of the tremendous success of Project
Alvina and our Experimental Swarming Drone Squadron, 216 (X) Sqn. I revealed
my intent to declare it operational with multiple fielded squadrons whose
initial mission will be to confuse and overwhelm enemy air-defence systems.

Our future fleet of drones will be agile in design and rapid in manufacture.
The operational swarms are likely to be a mix of drones of different sizes,
range and endurance, each carrying a variety of bespoke payloads including
electronic attack and more.

The latest ALVINA trial was conducted in August testing additional payloads
and communications systems on multiple platforms; we’ve flown swarms of over
20 drones to eye-catching effect, with the next trial in October as
development continues at pace. This project is innovative and disruptive in
the finest traditions of the Royal Air Force, and with enormous potential. If



you want a taste of that, do visit the RAF stand where some of our swarming
concept drones are on display.

Some of you will have seen that the Secretary of State and I were at RAF
Waddington last week, to view the SkyGuardian Protector prototype and
announce a £94 million investment in the station infrastructure in readiness
for Protector’s arrival.

This programme represents the very best of the UK’s agile approach to defence
procurement. The collaboration between the RAF, General Atomics and 12 UK
industry partners will see £400m re-invested into the UK economy with the
potential to rise to £1Bn. UK industry has contributed to every part of the
aircraft system, from computer modules to engine development, the tail,
weapons and logistical support.

Protector will enter RAF service in 2023 and be declared operational in 2024
as the successor to Reaper. We will have two squadrons, and we have already
declared the first squadron will be 31 Squadron. I am delighted to announce
that the second Protector squadron will indeed be 13 Squadron, a fitting
allocation for a historic squadron, long associated with the RPAS role.

Protector represents a giant leap forward in technology and aircraft
performance over its predecessor Reaper. Equipped with cutting-edge sensors,
automatic take-off, landing and flight modes, and UK weapons, Protector can
fly further for longer, from many more places around the world, with a much
wider range of potential missions from flood monitoring, to maritime patrol,
to strikes on violent extremists who would do us harm. This aircraft will
enable our Government to act on a world stage within hours, at range, and
precisely.

Just as with Atlas, if we treat Protector merely as an upgrade to Reaper and
simply read across tactics and procedures, we will have failed to capitalize
on what this remarkable platform offers. The technology alone is not enough
remember, it’s what you do with it that matters.

Belgium and Australia are already signed up to the programme and up to 30
other air forces have expressed interest. There is enormous potential for
like-minded allies to train together, and pool development and sustainment
costs. And there is enormous potential for the UK and the Royal Air Force to
be at the vanguard of this international programme, which is what that
investment at Waddington will enable.

In our next-generation Air Force, we are going to rely ever more on synthetic
training and force generation, freeing up live flying for real world
operations, and in secure synthetic environments practicing tactics and using
classified equipment that we do not want to share with a potential adversary.

While at Waddington, we were also able to show the Secretary of State our new
Gladiator distributed simulation system, part of the cross-domain Defence
Operational Training Capability or DOTC as you may have heard it called. I
anticipate declaring IOC early next year on this state of the art facility
and network. With highly classified, ultra-realistic simulation supported by



an expert workforce at RAF Waddington, Gladiator will link a network of
advanced flight and mission simulators at our air and naval bases and
barracks across the UK and we are already investing an additional £40M to
introduce the next tranche of platforms to join Gladiator, including
Protector and Type 45 Destroyers, as well as artificial intelligence
applications and our NEXUS Combat Cloud.

Since I last spoke at DSEI, we have conceived, developed and delivered UK
Space Command at RAF High Wycombe on behalf of all of the UK Ministry of
Defence. I have spoken on many occasions about the criticality of the Space
Domain to national security and to the functioning of our society, as well as
its vital contribution to operations in all domains. Our rapid establishment
of UK Space Command reflects that overwhelming imperative.

To protect and defend our interests in Space, we must continue to build our
understanding of this increasingly contested and congested domain, and our
ability to protect and defend our interests there. The UK Integrated Review
allocated an additional £1.4Bn in defence Space funding over the next ten
years on top of the £5Bn we are spending on our Skynet communications
programme. That spend will will enable us to develop UK Space Command,
enhance our space domain awareness, develop a sovereign multi-spectral ISR
constellation and create a training capability for our Defence space
specialists.

The multi-spectral Space ISR programme, called programme ISTARI, will bring
together existing Defence space-based ISR R&D projects such as our CARBONITE
satellite to produce a set of sensors that not only meets the UK’s
requirements but also supports those of our allies. This will deliver
intelligence to the tactical warfighter or strategic decision-maker at the
speed of relevance.

In parallel, we are exploring partnership options with the US on the Deep
Space Advanced Radar Capability which will enable us to monitor our critical
platforms in space, all the way out to the geostationary orbits, 22,000 miles
away.

As with everything else I’ve highlighted today, this has to be much more than
just an equipment programme. Space has always been a collaborative enterprise
between government and the private sector, international allies, and Defence,
scientific and commercial interests. That is the approach we have taken as we
establish UK Space Command and tap into the UK’s thriving Space industry to
maximise innovation and rapid capability development. UK Space Command has
already embedded UK Space Agency staff alongside commercial partners within
the Space Operations Centre, and we offer a vital link to enhance Space
Domain Awareness for all space users as we track, catalogue and monitor
potential Space collisions 24/7 365.

Space is of rapidly escalating importance, and so is climate change.

Climate change is a transnational challenge that threatens global resilience
and our shared security and prosperity. Significant action to decarbonise the
global economy is required urgently to prevent climate change from



accelerating rapidly and possibly irreversibly. We know that collectively our
armed forces are responsible for a high proportion of UK Government emissions
and, within that, Air and Space activity represents a significant element. My
carbon problem, is the Ministry of Defence’s carbon problem, which is the UK
Government’s problem.

I am determined to tackle this head on and so have set the Royal Air Force
the ambitious challenge to be Net Zero by 2040. The changes required will be
far-reaching and have to address all aspects of what we do, including our
expectations of you our industry partners and supply chain too. It will mean
changes to how we are structured, operate and equip ourselves and lead us to
synthetic aviation fuels, and alternative aircraft propulsion.

I have already initiated work to get our air platforms 100% synthetic
aviation fuel ready, and I am determined we will have our first zero emission
aircraft operational by the end of this decade. Much of this will be done on
the back of what the commercial aviation sector is doing, and the UK has
taken a world leading position in that regard. A large part of this is about
commercialising sustainable aviation fuel production and making sure that
it’s cost-effectively widely and available, because our RAF platforms are
already able to operate on 50:50 blend today, and we would if an assured
supply was there.

I am conscious this is not something the Royal Air Force can achieve in
isolation and we have to take this journey in partnership with industry,
drawing on the power of our collective resources and growing expertise to
address this pressing challenge. The imperative is clear: our political
leaders and public increasingly demand it of us, and I am sure it is the same
in industry as it is in the RAF, that a new generation of employees demands
it of their leaders.

To conclude, whether it is radar in 1940, net-zero emissions, space, Atlas,
Protector or Tempest, the technology alone is not enough; it’s what the
culture of your organisation allows you to do with it that really makes the
difference. And that, of course is about our people. Whilst our aircraft,
equipment and technology are essential to what we do it is the enduring
quality and talent of our people that give the Royal Air Force its
innovative, disruptive and decisive edge. That was as true at our foundation
in 1918, as it was in the Battle of Britain, as it was in Kabul last month,
as it will be long into the future. There can be no higher priority than
ensuring we can continue to attract, recruit and sustain the highly skilled
and diverse workforce we need from across every part of the UK population.
Not only is this the right thing to do at a personal level, our future
success as an Air Force depends on it because that innovative and disruptive
talent is needed now more than ever in the face of an extraordinary rate of
technological change, supercharged by leaps in digital and quantum
technology. That, I would offer, is one of the most profound challenges of
the age for us as air and space leaders, whether in Defence or in our
aerospace and tech industries, and it falls to us now to set those conditions
for future success.

Thank you



Farewell reception for Chevening
2021/2022 cohort

World news story

Ambassador Ramin Navai offered a reception at the Embassy Residence to bid
farewell to the Paraguayan Chevening scholars.

Chevening Scholars 2021/2022

The British Ambassador to Paraguay, Ramin Navai, hosted a reception on
Thursday 9 September to bid farewell to the 2021/2022 cohort of Paraguayan
Chevening scholars. After a selection process that started in August 2020,
the future leaders and decision makers of Paraguay will head to the UK ready
to start their masters’ degrees studies for the 2021-22 period.

The scholars will pursue a wide range of areas of studies, from neuroscience
and neuropsychology to water resources management and cybersecurity. Some of
their destinations include the University of Oxford in England, Cardiff
University in Wales and the University of Glasgow in Scotland.

Chevening in Paraguay
Since the reopening of the Embassy in 2013, the number of scholars has
increased thanks to agreements with partners such as BECAL – the local
scholarships scheme – that allows more Paraguayans from all over the country
to access the UK’s world-class higher education.

With this new cohort of 13 students, the number Chevening Alumni from
Paraguay will rise to 157 in total. There Paraguayan professionals receive
the best education in some of the UK’s finest higher education programmes.

You may follow the Chevening Alumni Paraguay Association on Facebook, Twitter
and Instagram.
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Complete list of 2021/2022 scholars
Viviana María Brun Moreno – MSc Water Resources Management, University1.
of Southampton
María Paula Heisecke Cáceres – MPP Public Policy, University of Oxford2.
María Asunción Rojas Morínigo – MSc Global Mental Health and Society,3.
University of Edinburgh
Eliana Noelia Valdez Lugo – MSc Cognitive Neuroscience and4.
Neuropsychology, Birkbeck, University of London
María Angélica Cristaldo Benítez – MSc Management and Implementation of5.
Development Projects, University of Manchester
Arturo Félix Fatecha León – MSc Cyber Security, King’s College London6.
Maureen Magalí Montanía Ramírez – MSc Health and Clinical Psychological7.
Sciences, Birkbeck, University of London
Germán Emilio Barreto Montiel – MSc Entrepreneurship and Innovation8.
Management, University of Exeter
Giselle Corina Ramírez Rojas – MSc Innovation, Creativity and9.
Leadership, City, University of London
Gisselle Zarina Ayala Montenegro – MSc Tissue Engineering and10.
Regenerative Medicine, Cardiff University
Eduardo Villordo Vinhas – MSc Finance with Risk Management, University11.
of Bath
Andrea Ferreira – MSc Media Psychology, University of Salford12.
María Belén Jara Servín – MSc Economics, Banking and Finance, University13.
of Glasgow

For more information on the Chevening program, visit chevening.org.

Published 15 September 2021

Lord Evans’ statement on the
Government’s response to the
Committee’s Regulating Election
Finance report

Press release

Lord Evans has responded to the publication of the Government’s initial
response to the Committee’s 22nd report on the regulation of election
finance.
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Today, the Government published its response to the Committee’s report on
election finance.

In response, Lord Evans said:

“We welcome the Government’s prompt initial response and further
consideration of the recommendations we made in our report on election
finance.

Our recommendations are a package of practical measures to modernise and
build greater integrity into the regulation of election finance.

Our report reiterated our strong belief in the value of an independent
regulator, insulated from political pressures and at arm’s length from the
government.

We will maintain a close interest in these matters as the Elections Bill is
debated and look forward to the Government’s further analysis of the impact
of our recommendations.”

Published 15 September 2021

Chief of the General Staff – Defence
and Security Equipment International
speech

Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen. I’m delighted to see such a broad
audience, and see so many of you actually here in the lecture theatre and
those listening in online and more widely across the exhibition hall. I think
that I’m not the only one that would reflect that a lot has happened since we
were last here in 2019 but it remains the case that no other single event in
the calendar so successfully connects the global military community with the
cutting-edge technologies of our leading industry partners. And on that
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basis, thank you to Clarion for bringing us all together. And, quite frankly,
it’s good to be back.

And can I encourage you if you haven’t already done so, to visit the British
Army-sponsored Land Zone where you have the opportunity to see first-hand the
latest innovations from exhibitors and of course to align your businesses
with the latest evolution of the British Army.

Because soldiering has always been about evolution, and successful armies
have always adapted to the changing context, the changing nature of the
threats and emerging technology. And in March of this year, the Integrated
Defence and Security Review unveiled it’s latest evolution – it unveiled a
blueprint for a digitised and expeditionary Army; an Army modernised to
underwrite a modern Global Britain.

And it represents possibly the most significant transformation since
mechanisation in the 1930/1940s, mechanisation when we did away with hay-nets
and moved to fuel cans, and in so doing accelerating manoeuvre from the speed
of the horse to the speed of combustion engine. And I think our
transformation from mechanisation to digitisation is possibly going to be
even more significant – it’s not just going to accessorise how we do our
business; I think it promises to change it completely, whilst at the same
time rendering legacy systems obsolete ever more rapidly.

And of course there’s always the odd fly in the ointment. That last great
evolution of the British Army – the horse to tank moment – was itself the
victim of cultural hurdles and institutional barriers. We came across a War
Office memorandum the other day dated 1937. It recorded the then Chief’s view
that, ‘the present 1937 would be a most unfortunate moment to disturb an
organisation which has valuable traditions and has survived the lean years
through which it’s passed’.

And so blitzkrieg came as rather a shock. And it remains a salutary reminder
that the job of the Army is to be ready to fight war – and to fight war at
its most feral. It’s not the war we last fought, or the war we’d like to
fight or the war we anticipate having to fight, but, rather, the war we may
simply have no choice but to fight.

And the world today seems no less predictable than it did in that pre-war era
– and Covid has exacerbated some of the global underlying morbidities and
it’s certainly accelerated some of the wider de-stabilising asymmetries.

Because today’s threats feel very much more hybrid. In my world, they are not
only missiles and tanks – dangerous, of course, as they remain – but we’re
also living with the consequences of an era of subversion and disinformation,
techno-authoritarianism, and economic coercion.

And, in some respects, we’re living with the deliberate weaponisation of
those elements of globalisation that hitherto we assumed might keep us both
safe and prosperous; I’m talking about free movement of people, of goods, of
data and of services.



And we’ve learned, in the context of Covid, that our security also depends on
the integrity of our 5G networks and our wider digital infrastructure; It
depends on our control and access to pharmaceuticals; we’re reminded that we
need to take a view on strategic stockpiling and the necessity to re-shore
some of our more sensitive supply chains; and frankly the importance of
clean, and reliable, energy in the future. And our security relies just as
much on those issues as it does on wider conventional military advantage.

And I think as this cycle of competition heats up, and the pace of change
accelerates, the real challenge for us all which is simply to keep up – which
means for the Army transitioning from a legacy of equipment and method rooted
in the fixed algebra and arithmetic of the Cold War to today’s challenge. And
today’s challenge is about regaining the operational advantage and being in a
position to exploit technological innovation. Designed to establish a
credible asymmetric advantage over our potential adversaries. A potential
range of adversaries some of whom appear to have taken a different set of
lessons from the history of our own experience of intervention in Iraq and
Afghanistan over the last 20 years.

I think the hallmarks of a different form of Land warfare are already
apparent – and some small wars – think here Syria, think Libya, and more
recently Nagorno-Karabakh – they are already throwing up some quite big
influential and interesting lessons.

Highlighting for instance our need to prioritise investment in the Deep
Battle – to be able to engage and protect the Force with ever greater
precision at greater range. I think the economics of warfare are changing,
with real premium today being placed not just on mass, but on a new
definition of critical mass; capabilities that are both credible and
relevant, that are networked and deployable. And we need to take account of
some inescapable realities: an expanding and much more transparent
battlespace, effectively one giant sensor; the reality of the increasing
range, lethality and precision of weapon systems; the centrality of data to
today’s and tomorrow’s world and digital networks; and of course the growing
application of remote and autonomous systems.

I am calling this the Army’s ‘Midway Moment’ – Midway was that decisive
maritime encounter in the Pacific in the summer of ’42 when the opposing
Japanese and American carrier battle fleets never got within 100 miles of
each another. And so I think it’s not too early to get a real sense of what’s
happening today as artificial intelligence, ubiquitous encryption and
sensors, and quantum mechanics transform warfare.

And these lessons reflect a changing character of war and we are changing
with it, including taking a significant bet on Tech. Which is why what has
emerged from the Review is a sharper, harder and more dangerous Army; it’s a
more dynamic and active global posture that leverages our network of overseas
training hubs and delivers a more persistent international presence. And
that’s going to mean an Army that is more expeditionary and more rapidly
deployable, with an emphasis on logistic agility; it’s also an Army that is
going to be more digitally connected and networked, and an Army that’s
inevitably going to become more specialist. But an Army that when it fights



is more lethal, more mobile and much better protected and also one that
includes a more specialist partnering capability to operate alongside
surrogates and proxies.

The future Ground Manoeuvre force will combine long range surveillance and
target acquisition, with ground reconnaissance and electronic warfare, to
complement precision strike assets: both rockets, and artillery, in
conjunction with attack aviation and armed ISR. Designed to cue a close
combat capability built around a new digitised nucleus of warfighting
platforms. And the net result is a suite of capabilities optimised for the
challenges of the digital age and technically one of the most modernised
armies in the world.

We have now signed the contract to upgrade Challenger 3. Boxer is going to
revolutionise our operational mobility and we recognise that we’ve got to get
Ajax right – because it’s a capability, it’s a gamechanger in our ISTAR and
our Manoeuvre capability.

In addition to fielding these platforms, we’re after a more constructive and
mutually beneficial relationship with Industry. A Land Industrial Strategy,
something the British Army hasn’t had before. But without which our equipment
programme has often been poorly prioritised, incoherent and somewhat
piecemeal. And of disproportionately low benefit to onshore industrial
capability and UK prosperity – certainly by comparison to the Air and
Maritime sectors. And we’ll be in the market to contract for capabilities and
services – not just platforms and things in the future. Two years ago when we
were last here, I explained how we sought to work with Industry to develop
the diverse skills and experiences that we collectively needed in order to
improve our organisation’s outputs. And we established an External Placement
Programme. And whilst Covid paused it, we’ve now just restarted it so I want
this afternoon to repeat that as well, and to seek your help to place future
senior leaders into your industrial teams. So, if you’re not already
sponsoring someone from the Army in your company, perhaps now is that moment
to think about doing so.

To better understand and influence our procurement, transformation and indeed
to support our R&D and our experimentation priorities. What we today call
Prototype Warfare; getting after a combination of synthetics, simulation and
a rapid incubation and adoption of cutting-edge defence technologies. And we
can’t do this in isolation; it’s clearly much better done in partnership,
with you and our international allies.

And we’re going to be greener. Not because we can but actually because we
must. Playing our part in helping the UK achieve its goal of net zero carbon
emissions by the middle of the century. I’m not saying that warfare is going
to be green or an environmentally friendly activity, but what I am saying is
that we need a more efficient exploitation of new tech to drive a strong and
responsible environmental agenda. And the Army has made a start – we’re
opening a number of solar farms this year, the first next month, we’ve
planned for upwards of 70. And we’re actively exploring the possibilities and
potential application of the electrical revolution that is coming our way and
you may hear that referred to as Project Mercury.



Now I think the events of the last 18 months have prompted a timely re-
appraisal – strategic shocks tend to focus the mind. And we’ve been reminded
of the importance of thinking much more strategically and expansively about
the relationship between Defence, Security and Industry. We’re thinking about
strategic resilience and the integrity of our strategic base, in a much more
volatile world. We’re thinking about the changing nature of systemic
competition; the implication of redistribution of global power; and the
rapidly evolving strategic landscape is exposing a growing gap as industrial
age organisations are confronted by the challenges of the information age.

And for you in industry that’s an opportunity because the British Army is
busy recapitalising for the future, and to retain our competitive advantage
we need to successfully recast our relationship with you.

And it’s more to my mind than simply an opportunity. It’s actually a
responsibility. Because put simply, warfare is a reciprocal relationship, and
it happens when the people who stop, think they are going to win, and
sometimes, as we all know to our cost, they choose you.

And we may naturally assume that we’re the 20th Century post-war generation.

And I put it to you, what are the implications if we were actually the 21st
century pre-war generation? And what are we going to do about that to make
sure that we are not. So, thank you all very much for coming.


